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Emerging Technology Center Meeting

July 12, 2006

Those present:




By phone:
Mr. Rich Overmoyer-GSP Consulting

Mr. Mark Parsells

Ms. Michelle Castro-GSP Consulting

Mr. John Andrade

Mr. Kyle Buzzard




Mr. Mark Gunderson

Ms. Veronica Richardson



Mr. Matt Swanson

Mr. Thomas McCarthy



Mr. David Atadan




Ms. Judy McKinney-Cherry





Ms. Kim Gomes

LOCATION:  Delaware Economic Development Office (“DEDO”), Large Conference Room, 99 Kings Highway, Dover, Delaware.

TIME:  1:00 P.M.

CALL TO ORDER
The meeting was called to order at 1:07 P.M. by Mr. Thomas McCarthy, DEDO on Wednesday, July 12, 2006.

The meeting began with introductions of DEDO staff, the Emerging Technology Advisory Board and the GSP Consulting (“GSP”), staff present.  Those present were advised that it is the intent of DEDO to hold another meeting mid August 2006.
The presentation began with GSP Consulting reviewing their powerpoint presentation.  Everyone present had copies and those attending via phone had been e-mailed the presentation prior to the meeting. 
GSP stated that the material was going to be presented in four steps.  Step one of the presentation was an overview of the approached used by GSP Consulting to garner information.  GSP stated that they took the due diligence approach and started with a community dialogue.  Approximately 274 opinions were heard; of that number approximately 211 were from companies with the remaining 63 coming from other entities such as government organizations and non-profits.  The opinions were gathered from three sources: web surveys, focus groups and informal discussions. 

GSP stated that they had conducted a comparative analysis.  They looked at similar programs and reviewed approximately eighteen.  They then created profiles of seven, looking at the good and bad; looking for trends that could be applied to the Delaware program.
The next portion of the due diligence approach involved asset mapping.  GSP looked at what assets are already in place in Delaware for emerging technology companies.  A business plan was developed to address the identified gaps found during that process.  

Summary from Focus Groups

During the focus group sessions, GSP identified key findings.  One of the key findings was the need to coordinate existing resources and services that are directed toward emerging technologies companies that are already in place in Delaware.  It was noted that this organization must be sensitive to the diversity of businesses.  The findings indicated that while there are many positive aspects of doing business in Delaware, there is a need to develop an entrepreneurial spirit.  It was noted that there is a need to communicate the impact and importance of small technology businesses; highlighting the small companies instead of only the large companies.

The focus group expressed concern over name the organization “Emerging Technology Center”, (“ETC”).  It was felt that this is too broad and does not define what types of companies or technologies are being supported or promoted.  The group stated that there was a need of “place” to house the resources that the ETC will be offering.  The focus group also felt there was a need to bridge the gap between northern and southern Delaware on multiple levels.

Summary from Web Survey

The Web survey garnered 174 opinions; approximately 90% of those were from businesses with the remaining 10% coming from other entities.  The web survey indicated that Delaware needs to focus on retaining and growing a quality workforce.  The survey also indicated that there needs to be improvement to the existing telecommunications infrastructure.  It was felt that the ETC would need to market the existing attractive assets and to educate people about the importance of an emerging technology industry in order to retain a quality workforce.  The survey concluded that the two top barriers to success of the ETC are a lack of communications about DE’s entrepreneurial activities and a lack of a statewide strategic plan related to technology companies. 
Summary from Informal Discussions

During informal discussions, GSP found that many felt there was too much economic development focus on the big companies that dealt with banking, auto manufacturing and gambling.  It appears that there is a lack of understanding between the unique needs of tech companies vs. traditional businesses.  Concern was expressed over how the ETC will be different from existing groups in Delaware such as the SBDC.  It was noted that the ETC needs to partner and add value rather than compete.  Positive initiatives such as Digital Delaware and the DBI were noted but it was felt that their efforts could be better coordinated.

Business Plan Discussion
Before moving the presentation to the review of the business plan, GSP asked for comments or concerns of the material that was reviewed.  There were no comments and the discussion moved on to the business plan.

The first area reviewed by GSP was the recommended structure for the ETC.  It was recommended that the ETC be created as a 501(c)3.  The next step would be to form an eleven member Board of Directors that is comprised of entrepreneurs and community leaders.  The next step would be to hire a CEO and an administrative staff person.  Included in the Business Plan is a one year budget of $465,000.  It was recommended to go with a lean approach and build as the ETC develops.

The mission of the ETC was reviewed.  It was stated that the mission of the ETC is to:  identify and cultivate emerging technology entrepreneurs through a holistic and comprehensive business support network that provides a wide range of services and drive the movement of an idea to commercialization and grow wealth and the workforce of the New Economy in Delaware by mentoring, attracting, and retaining high growth emerging technology businesses.
The next portion of the business plan discussion was of the tools needed to support the ETC.  The four key tools needed for the success of the ETC are communication, interaction, launch and growth.  It was noted that the ETC was not to be an organization that simply pointed people in the right direction-there would need to be more hands on interaction to be successful. 
The next portion of the meeting was the review of a flow chart that was created by GSP.  It was explained that the center activity areas overlapped and the items in the white outlying boxes were items that the ETC would need to partner with other entities and the items in the yellow outlying boxes were items that the ETC would need to lead.

GSP proposes several communication tools.  The website prototype has been created and can be viewed at www.delawareetc.org  GSP suggests the creation of an eNewsletter to communicate the launch and progress of the ETC.  The eNewsletter is a cost effective means of reaching out, keeping people informed and it shows the progress of the ETC.  At the beginning, it is suggested that this be a biannual newsletter.  Publications can be created that would consist of fact sheets and profiles of Delaware emerging technology companies.  GSP stated that it was important to have champions of the ETC.  It was noted that the ETC needs to be continuous in its efforts of identifying gaps for entrepreneurs and there is a need to create state/federal policy advocacy. 

Discussion moved to the ETC interaction services.  GSP stated that the goal is to create the message that Delaware is home for entrepreneurs.  To accomplish this it was stated that there needs to be coordination with Digital Delaware and the Delaware Biotech Institute for content and targeting to identified business needs.  The ETC will need to collaborate with Early State East to insure content aligns with community needs.  It was stated that there needs to be a forum to think and learn; creating a way for people to interact.  It was recommended to create an Innovation Company of the Year award-showing rapid job growth, etc. that would highlight emerging technology companies.  It was also stated that the ETC would have web resources that would act as a platform for communication of opportunities and serve as a means of connecting entrepreneurs.
GSP began discussion on how the ETC will be launched.  They proposed to develop a service partner network by working with DTCC and their efforts.  A RFI has been conducted and has received limited response.  GSP stated that people want to know who they are going to be working with; they wanted to meet the CEO of the ETC.  GSP stated that they will conduct another RFI once the CEO of the ETC is on board.
The next component of the launch is to conduct an Entrepreneurial Boot camp.  This boot camp is envisioned as an 8 week series that will cover highlights of entrepreneurial topics.  The ETC plans on working with the SBDC to strengthen programs designed to provide business basics to emerging technology companies.  The ETC will work with the Delaware Patent Program to coordinate efforts.  GSP stated that the ETC will build on the EPSCoR initiative to generate more federal funding.
The discussion moved to how GSP envisions the ETC growth services.  GSP stated it was important to work on peer network development.  Industry cluster opportunities exist to connect emerging companies with industries leaders.  GSP stated that the chemistry cluster has been the most successful in this endeavor thus far.
Capital development is a priority area for the state.  The ETC will leverage state and corporate commitments to grow the opportunities.  One way of doing this would be to conduct Delaware “deal days” so that connections could be established with mid-Atlantic venture capital groups.

The discussion then moved onto the Action items for the ETC Advisory Board.  It was noted that DEDO wants to make sure the focus is on finding new entrepreneurs and asked the other members if they agreed.  The consensus stated that yes, the goal is to bring entrepreneurs to the forefront and it is important to create an environment that will enable that goal.
A member of the Advisory Board commented that GSP was suggesting an incubator model, but they did not think it’s something that could support an incubator model.  It was stated that there are not a lot of resources to incubate and the ETC was not at incubator level.  It was noted that DEDO envisions the ETC as a virtual incubator.  GSP commented that in doing their research they heard that real estate is hard to find for some entrepreneurs.  GSP stated that there is not enough volume of start up emerging technology companies to support a physical incubator.  The goal is to work with the Delaware Tech Community College as they build an on line service system.  The ETC would be the “feet on the street” to do one on one counseling.
An advisory board member that serves on the both the ETC advisory board and the First State Innovations board stated that the general consensus is that we need to create an entrepreneurial environment.  There is a need to involve both entrepreneurial and big business.  It was stated that First State Innovation has a board of prominent leaders from the private sector.  The member questioned if it was a good idea to have two groups doing similar work.
GSP responded by stating that it is okay to have two groups; noting that they need to be complimentary and work together.  
It was stated that DEDO intends for the ETC to be a private sector lead endeavor and will not be under auspice of government.  In regard to merging the efforts of the ETC and First State Innovation; the door is open for future discussion.  GSP acknowledged the comments from other board members regarding the merger of the ETC and First State Innovation and stated that there are similarities and the two organizations could coexist and compliment each other.  It was stated that the consolidation of the two groups was not a closed issue and was still open for discussion.
It is noted that DEDO feels it makes the most sense to have one body, and DEDO has a fiduciary responsibility that requires deliverables.  It is the responsibility of DEDO to ensure that if a merger occurs it is sustainable and they prefer to have one voice going forward.  The board was reminded that when the ETC was conceived it’s mission was to find and create entrepreneurs.  It was created to be a virtual service.
It was stated that the mission of First State Innovations is broader than the ETC’s.  First State Innovations deals a lot with tech transfers and IP.  It was commented that it is possible to gain a different benefit from the original intention
It was agreed that there is room for possible discussion of merging First State Innovation and the ETC.  A comment was made that the ETC has a better chance of surviving if they can secure Angel funding and large corporate sponsors.

It was decided that if there was to be further discussion on the merger of the ETC and First State Innovations, those talks should take place before the planned mid August meeting of the ETC Advisory Board. 
In summary, the board is to advise DEDO if they prefer to meet August 16th or 17th .  The board is asked to read through the business plan and if they have comments or feedback they are to contact GSP with those comments.  The budget will be forwarded to the board members by GSP.
ADJOURNMENT:  The meeting was adjourned at 2:32 P.M. 

Respectfully submitted,

Veronica Richardson, Secretary

